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URGENT
Doug Taylor

Leader of the Council

London Borough of Enfield

Via email to cllr.doug.taylor@enfield.gov.uk
10 November 2015
Dear Cllr Taylor, 

The Glebe Land and Green Belt in Enfield

CPRE London is the London branch of the Campaign to Protect Rural England. We are a membership based charity concerned with the protection and enhancement of London’s Green Belt, Metropolitan Open Land and urban open and green spaces. We have over 2,700 members across London.

CPRE London is extremely concerned to learn that Fairview Homes is describing the Green Belt land to the south of Enfield Road, known locally at the Glebe Land, as ‘available for development’ and implying that it is not protected Green Belt land (see annex for details). The land is not identified in the Local Plan, as such is categorically not available for development except in very special circumstances, and we would expect Enfield Council to make this very clear to them. This land is clearly much loved by local residents and so we would expect Enfield to want to enforce its protected status. We have asked them to remove this statement from their website and more generally to avoid misleading the public about the status of the land and we would request that you do so also. 
We are astonished that Fairview even go on to say that it is anticipated that work could start on site in the autumn of 2016 and the school would be ready to open September 2018 in what feels like an already done deal; and that the developer has submitted a scoping application for a piece of land which has a large number of constraints including the highest level of protection from development – Green Belt designation. Please can you confirm that the council’s response will be that this land is unavailable for development. 

Adding to our concerns, we understand that Wren Enfield has submitted a Free School application to the Education Funding Agency for a new secondary school and is actively advertising to parents with Year 3 and 4 children to sign up and show their support for the school, while simultaneously Fairview Homes are advertising that they are working with Wren to open a new school on the Glebe Land. We have asked the Wren Academy at Enfield to ensure parents showing support for this school are made aware that no site has been identified for it. We have also made clear to Wren that we will oppose the building of a new school on the Glebe Land and we would ask that you confirm to both to us and them that this site will not be made available for a school. 
You will be aware that 

1. Green Belt land regarded as continuing to fulfil its purpose cannot be developed. The Glebe Land is not only Green Belt but also an area of special character as confirmed by your council in November 2014: the Borough’s current Development Management Document was adopted in November 2014 and the field was included in the Merryhills Brook Valley section of Enfield’s Green Belt which was described as “an important area of high quality open landscape with a special character which is highly valued.”
2. Green Belt land cannot be developed unless exceptional circumstances are deemed to exist and generalised pressures such as the need for housing or school places categorically cannot be regarded as exceptional circumstances.

3. Exceptional circumstances must also mean that all alternatives have been exhausted and we would expect extremely robust evidence in this regard.

4. There is significant local opposition to the proposal to build on this piece of Green Belt land and, at the time of writing, 3,968 people have signed a petition to protect it.
We are also very concerned about comments made to the local press by Enfield Councillor Sitkin. In the Enfield Independent, Cllr Sitkin has stated, in relation to sites for development in the Local Plan: “We have to throw green belt in there too, we have no desire to build on it, but can we avoid it? We do not know yet.”
Please could you assure us that 

· Enfield Council does not support the development of the Glebe Land

· The Glebe Land will not be included in the draft Local Plan as a site for development of homes and/or a school

· No other pieces of Green Belt, Metropolitan Open Land or Urban Open Space will be put forward for development in the draft Local Plan 

As a petition regarding a proposed development on this area of Green Belt land is presented to full council tomorrow, Wednesday 11 November, we would like to add our own concerns relating to this particular site to those being put forward by the petitioners. 

As Enfield’s population grows so does the need to preserve Enfield’s protected Green Belt, including the Glebe Land, for all the essential social, health and environmental services it provides, and because it continues to perform its vital function as Green Belt. 

Yours sincerely 

Alice Roberts

Green Spaces Officer 

CPRE London 

ANNEX

Taken from www.enfield-road.com/why-site 

wHY THIS SITE?

Why this site at Enfield Road?

As part of the consideration of a suitable school site, Iceni Projects looked at land within the borough that has previously been built on. Taking into account the necessary criteria, two options were assessed:

· St Anne’s Catholic School, Enfield Town – the site is not large enough and already has parking pressures.

· Chase Farm Hospital site, The Ridgeway – Outline planning permission has been granted by Enfield Council for a mixed health, residential and primary school development.

Beyond the built up areas, 14 sites have been identified. These have been assessed for their constraints, availability and accessibility.

· Four sites were identified as ‘red’ i.e. Green Belt sites that adjoin built up areas, which are neither accessible nor available.

· Seven sites that are in accessible locations but are occupied by private leisure uses and are unavailable.

· Two agricultural sites that are accessible, but not available, or suitable for development due to their landscape setting;

· One site, Trent Park, is available but has a Public Transport Access Level rating of zero, which means the site’s connectivity to public transport is very poor. As such, the site would not be suitable to provide a new secondary school with community facilities, where many pupils, teachers and the wider community will use public transport to access the site.

· The remaining site is Enfield Road, which is publicly accessible, in the centre of the ‘Sustainability Catchment’, and available for development.

· The residential development will be used to subsidise the delivery of the school, in addition to grant funding from the Education Funding Agency.
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